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SUBJECT:  State Legislative Update 
 
FROM: Executive Director 
 
DATE: September 14, 2015 
 
 
 
Action Requested 
Staff recommends that the LAVTA Board ratifies the direction provided to staff from 
LAVTA Chairman Don Biddle to submit a letter of support for the following legislation: 
 

• ABX1 7, SBX1 8 (Cap and Trade) 
• ABX 1 8, SBX 1 7 (Sales and Use Tax) 

 
Background 
The Governor has called an extraordinary session on transportation.  Below are four bills that 
have been introduced in the extraordinary session that address transportation funding. 
 
ABX1 7, SBX1 8 (Cap and Trade) – Nazarian, Hill 
The ultimate goal of the Cap and Trade Program is to reduce greenhouse gas emissions 
through mechanisms that allow for clean technology investments.  Within its allocation plan, 
the program currently appropriates 10% of funding proceeds to the transit and Intercity Rail 
Capital Program and 5% to the Low Carbon Transit Operations Program.  Instead, this bill 
would increase funding allocations from 10% to 20% in the Transit and Intercity Rail Capital 
Program.  Similarly, it would increase funding allocations from 5% to 10% in the Low 
Carbon Transit Operation Program. 
 
An identical bill, SBX1 8, has been introduced and provides for the same increases in annual 
proceeds through the Cap and Trade Program.  Both bills would benefit LAVTA by doubling 
the level of operating assistance received through the Cal and Trade Program.  Additionally, 
it would provide an increase in the opportunities available which LAVTA can compete for 
through capital programs.  
 
ABX1 8, SBX1 7 (Sales and Use Tax) – Chiu & Bloom, Allen 
Current law, which has established general sales and use tax, also enforces an additional tax 
on diesel fuel.  The existing rate of additional diesel sales and use tax is 1.75%, which 
becomes available through formula allocation for public transportation use.  ABX1 8 
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proposes to increase the diesel sales and use tax from 1.75% to 5.25%, effective July 1, 2016.  
An identical bill, SBX1 7, was introduced by Senator Allen in support of the increase. 
Staff is in the process of determining the positive fiscal impact of this bill to LAVTA. 
 
Discussion 
The Finance & Administrative Committee have reviewed the above mentioned legislation 
and finds that the four bills are in harmony with LAVTA’s 2015 Legislative Program, which 
supports the principle of enhancing stable and predictable public transit funding through the 
legislature.  The Finance & Administrative Committee recommended on August 25, 2015, 
that the LAVTA Board supports ABX1 7, SBX1 8, ABX1 8 and SBX1 7. 
 
Subsequent to the recommendation by the Finance & Administrative Committee, staff 
received confirmation that the legislature would be debating the four aforementioned bills 
before the LAVTA Board would meet on September 14, 2015.  Due to the importance of 
these bills to public transit, and the strong likelihood that the LAVTA Board would be in 
support of the bills, Chairman Don Biddle directed staff to submit letters of support to the 
legislature prior to the LAVTA Board meeting.  The letters (attached) have been sent and 
staff seeks ratification of support for the legislation by the LAVTA Board. 
 
 

Submitted by:  
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